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Minutes: Delivering the Flu Immunisation Programme in 2013 
Final

	Date: 6  December 2012
	

	Time:  9:00am – 11:45am 
	

	Location:


Lambton 1 Room, The Terrace Conference Centre



Level 2 St John House



114 The Terrace, Wellington



Teleconference dial in details: 083033 Guest Pin: 452541#
	


	Chair:      Dr Api Talemaitoga
	


Attendees

	Stewart Jessamine Group Manager, Medsafe 

Karen Crisp Executive Chair of Pharmacy Guild Alison Van Wyk Business Development Manager, Pharmacybrands 

Jeanette McKeogh Group Manager Strategy and Standards, Royal New Zealand College of General Practitioners

Ros Rowarth Nursing Representative, General Practice NZ 

Michelle Kapinga Chairperson, National Influenza Strategy Group
	Api Talemaitoga Chief Advisor, Sector Capability and Implementation, MoH 

Nemu Lallu Manager Primary Health Care, MoH Kim Albrecht National Programme Manager Immunisation, MoH 

Sue Dashfield Group Manager, Community Health Services Improvement, MoH

Chris Millar Immunisation Advisor, MoH,

Mary Louise Hannah Senior Policy Analyst, MoH, Jane Hubbard Solicitor, Corporate Health Services, MoH

	Jayne Thomas Clinical advisor, Canterbury Immunisation Advisory Centre
	Rayoni Keith Senior Relationship Manager, Immunisation, MoH

	Richard Hoskins Medical Officer of Health, Auckland Regional Public Health
	Michelle Veisaku Senior Advisor, Immunisation, MoH

Mark Jacobs Director of Public Health, MoH

	Felicity Dumble Medical Officer of Health, Waikato DHB (until 9:30am)
	

	Bev O’Keefe Chairperson, General Practice New Zealand
	

	Graeme Smith  General Manager, Canterbury Community Pharmacy Group
	

	Barbara Moore Professional Standards Advisor, Pharmacy Council of New Zealand
	

	Androulla Kotrotsos Advisory Pharmacist, Pharmacybrands
	

	Les Toop General Practitioner, Pegasus Health
	

	Annette Nesdale Medical Officer of Health, Hutt Valley DHB
	

	Greg Williams Therapeutic Group Manager, PHARMAC
	

	Sarah le Leu Therapeutic Group Manager, PHARMAC
	

	Mark Peterson NZ Medical Association
	

	Loretta Roberts National Programme Manager, Immunisation Advisory Centre
	

	Caroline McElnay Director of Population Health, Hawkes Bay DHB
	

	Ian McMichael Pharmacist, Pharmacy 547, Hamilton
	

	Harry Pert President, RNZCGP

Keith Reid MOH, Public Health South Dunedin

Jillian Bonniface District Programme Leader, Southern DHB

Richard Townley Pharmacy Guild NZ

Sanji Gunasekara NZ Medical Association
	


Apologies

	Medical Officers of Health: Simon Baker, Cathy Pikholz, Julia Peters, Brad Novak, Andrew Lindsay Clair Mills,Robert Weir, Denise Barnfather, 

Margot McLean, Greg Simmons, 

Phil Shoemack, Jim Millar, Jill McKenzie, 

Marion Poore, Daniel Williams,
Cheryl Brunton
Alistair Whyte Pharmacist, Unichem Chemist Shop, Palmerston North

Helen Morgan- Branda RNZCGP
	Fran McGrath Deputy Director of Public Health and Acting Manager of Communicable Diseases, MoH, 

Oliver Poppelwell Manager, Policy Sector & Services, MoH, Deborah Read, Clinical Leadership, MoH

	Alan Wham, CEO, Pharmacybrands & Board Member, Pharmacy Guild NZ
	

	Bob Buckham Programmes Manager, Pharmaceutical Society of NZ

Kate Boddack, Chair GP Council, NZ Medial Association
	


Agenda:

	
	Agenda Item
	Presenter

	1. 
	Welcome, coffee and tea on arrival
	

	2. 
	Introductions, purpose of day
	Dr Api Talemaitoga

	3. 
	Response
	All

	4. 
	Influenza and Tdap/Boostrix reclassification discussion
	Dr Stewart Jessamine and attendees

	5. 
	Health Workforce New Zealand discussion
	Mary-Louise Hannah, Sue Laurence and attendees

	6. 
	PHARMAC Autonomous Service and Provision (ASAP) scheme
	Greg Williams and attendees

	7. 
	Discussion and Recommendations
	Dr Api Talemaitoga

	8. 
	Actions
	Dr Api Talemaitoga


Introduction and purpose of this meeting:
The purpose of the meeting was to reach agreement on guidelines for Pharmacists.

The following documents were emailed prior to the meeting:

· Reclassification of Influenza vaccine

· Reclassification of Boostrix vaccine

· Minutes of November 2011 meeting

· Healthcare worker coverage information

· Influenza coverage information

· A discussion paper including proposed recommendations for Pharmacist vaccinators in 2013.
Influenza and TDap/Boostrix reclassification:

Stewart Jessamine: Described Medsafe’s role and the membership of the Medicine’s Classification Committee. Membership consists of two nominees of the Pharmaceutical Society, two nominees for the New Zealand Medical Association, and two members of the Ministry of Health. Anyone can apply to reclassify medicine. Guidelines and the consultation documents are published on the MedSafe website here:

Link to website: http://www.medsafe.govt.nz/profs/class/clascon.asp
Notification is an opt-on process so people wishing regular updates need to register with MedSafe.

Stewart noted that a further application for Boostrix was recently reviewed by the committee and that the committee minutes were being finalised. The outcome of the application could not be discussed at the meeting. 

Richard Hoskins: What advice did MedSafe seek from the Ministry of Health apart from Integration and Better Sooner More Convenient about the effects on current immunisation policy in reclassifying the flu vaccine to make it non-prescription for pharmacists? What advice was sought from Medical Officers of Health?
Stewart Jessamine:   Stewart was part of the Ministry working group that discussed pharmacist vaccination. Stewart noted that two Ministry of Health officials are on the Medicine’s reclassification committee.  

Richard Hoskins asked that the minutes note that he was disappointed that Medical Officers of Health were not involved and that the decision was made in isolation from legislation.

Keith Reid: What was the effect of moving flu vaccine to a different classification? Were there unintended consequences; and how would pharmacist practice be regulated?

Jane Hubbard: Ministry of Health Legal: Pharmacists no longer need to be authorised to administer a local programme and only need to be assessed and approved as a vaccinator.
Health Workforce New Zealand update on Pharmacist prescribers, Mary-Louise Hannah
A discussion paper about Pharmacist prescribers went to the Social Policy Committee on 

5 December, 2012.  Further detail about pharmacist prescribers was included in the discussion paper circulated for this meeting.

PHARMAC, Greg Williams:
The detail of the Autonomous Service and Provision scheme was circulated in the discussion paper for this meeting. PHARMAC are seeking to confirm a nationally consistent process and policy. There may be local and regional schemes.

Les Toop: Would this scheme allow Pharmacists access to the over 65 years influenza vaccination programme?

Greg Williams:  if there was an appropriate case PHARMAC would look at widening access with the Ministry and DHBs. 

Discussion and final recommendations:
The draft recommendations provided in the discussion document were discussed and refined. The new final recommendations are noted here and discussion items follow.

	
	Pharmacist vaccinator final recommendations – 6 December 2012

	1. 
	Pharmacists authorised to administer Intanza influenza vaccine only in 2012 will be clinically assessed for intramuscular vaccination technique prior to flu season 2013. 

Assessment to meet an approved vaccinator standard requires a minimum of two vaccinations to be administered but should not be limited to two vaccinations if the Immunisation Coordinator’s assessment is the approved standard has not been met. In this case the Immunisation Coordinator would work further with the pharmacist.

	2. 
	Pharmacists being assessed for the first time as an approved vaccinator will be assessed on administration of two vaccines one of which will be Intramuscular.

	3. 
	For the purpose of the Pharmacists’ vaccinator clinical assessment, vaccines must be provided by prescription from a doctor or by standing order which meets the Medicines (Standing Order) Regulations 2002 and the Ministry of Health Standing Order Guidelines 2012. 
Medical Officers of Health will not provide Pharmacists with interim vaccinator authorisation status for the purposes of vaccinator assessment unless the Pharmacist is employed in a public hospital when they may require a standing order to cover the assessment vaccinations.

	4. 
	A patient eligible for a funded influenza vaccine may be administered the vaccine by a Pharmacist if the patient has been informed of their eligibility status for free vaccine and their decision to proceed is noted on the informed consent form.

	5. 
	There will be national uniformity in the process of gaining approval for a local immunisation programme administered by Pharmacists in a non-clinical setting. Delivery of a vaccine by Pharmacists within a non-clinical setting is under review with the Medicines Classification Committee but currently requires Medical Officer of Health authorisation.

For 30 October minutes and decision  go here: http://www.medsafe.govt.nz/profs/class/mccMin30Oct2012.htm 

	6. 
	Within five working days of providing a vaccination pharmacist approved vaccinators will submit notification to the patient’s doctor that a vaccine is given unless the client requests this information is not shared with the doctor.

	7. 
	The Pharmacy Council of New Zealand will investigate maintaining a register of all Pharmacist vaccinators and for Medical Officers of Health to be able to request a list of approved pharmacist vaccinators in their region.

	8. 
	The Medicines control audit tool may be updated to include an assessment of Pharmacist vaccinator approval and cold chain accreditation. Note: The Immunisation team will raise this with the Medicines Control team as they did not attend the meeting. 

	9. 
	The Ministry’s Immunisation team will consult with Medical Officers of Health, and health professional regulatory bodies to begin a process to review and update the overall framework for immunisation competency and Medicines Regulations 1984, Clause 44A(2).

	10. 
	In 2013 the Ministry will work with Medical Officer of Health representatives to review the 2011 Immunisation Handbook Immunisation standards.

	11. 
	Vaccinator training will continue to provide a section of education about the vaccines listed on the National Immunisation Schedule as this information is useful for Pharmacists to be able to answer parent inquiries about and promote infant immunisation.

	12. 
	The Ministry will support recording the seasonal influenza immunisation events onto the NIR.


Managing vaccinator services consistency

Barbara Moore: The Pharmacy Council of New Zealand issued requirements to pharmacist approved vaccinators to comply with Ministry of Health guidelines. Explicit in the Council statement is the requirement for pharmacists to do an update course every two years which includes cold chain requirements.   Barbara clarified that pharmacists cannot vaccinate under their Scope of Practice, rather they vaccinate as accredited pharmacists.  Council is currently assessing whether vaccination will be added to the Pharmacist Scope of Practice next year. 

The Council would be relying on pharmacist professionalism to complete updates and would not be following up pharmacists.

Loretta Roberts: Currently other vaccinators complete an update every two years and this information is submitted to Medical Officers of Health. Pharmacists would not need to submit to Medical Officers of Health.

Keith Reid: Need a body to ensure vaccinator authorisations are up to date. Currently local immunisation steering groups oversee governance of local practices.
How do we maintain a register of vaccinators?

Alison Van Wyk: Pharmacists welcome a database of vaccinators. Pharmacybrands hold a full database of pharmacy vaccinators, CPR level and copies of certificates.  Pharmacybrands are happy to share this information with Medical Officers of Health.

Barbara Moore the Annual Practicing Certificate database could also log the authorised vaccinator status.

Refer recommendation seven

Consistency for nurses:

Annette Nesdale:  Need one system that applies to both nurse vaccinators and pharmacist vaccinators to ensure equality and consistency applies to one system.

Keith Reid: Asked if an application for reclassification for flu vaccine for nurses could be made.

Stewart Jessamine: This requires an application from somebody or the Nursing Council who is able to make the case. The Medicine’s Classification Committee does not make applications to itself. 
Are there capacity issues managing the increased volumes of authorised vaccinator approvals?

The numbers of applicants seeking authorised vaccinator training has increased, a number of pharmacist vaccinator trainees use the self-directed programme (about 75%) which also has a four hour tutorial and this programme is equal to a two day training programme. Potentially there may be a capacity issues for completing clinical assessments in the Auckland/Waitemata DHB areas.

Loretta Roberts: The Immunisation Advisory centre can meet the demands for training through the online flexible training programme. WONS may have some capacity issues to do clinical assessments in the Auckland region. The cold chain audit could be broadened to include all immunisation quality processes. 
Richard Hoskins: Auckland authorised vaccinators for one year so all Pharmacists in Auckland will need to be approved for a two year period.
Jillian Boniface: The two day programme may need to be slightly re-oriented to be more adult focused.

Alison Van Wyk:  National Immunisation Schedule training is very helpful assisting pharmacists to respond to consumer questions about diseases such as measles and whooping cough. 

Refer recommendation eleven

For those trained in 2011/12 what recommendation is sought for clinical hands on training for intramuscular injections?

Pharmacists need practical experience with giving intramuscular injections (for Boostrix and Adrenaline). There are varying requirements set by Medical Officers of Health of between 5 – 25 intramuscular injections. 

Jayne Thomas: In Canterbury clinical assessment for pharmacists included intramuscular injections. Pharmacists got prescriptions for the vaccine rather than have interim authorisations from Medical Officers of Health.

Caroline McElnay: Need to be clear about the approval process and the role of Medical Officers of Health. 

Richard Hoskins, Caroline McElnay, Jill Sherwood and Annette Nesdale: Don’t favour interim approval for pharmacists and recommend there must be a relationship with local general practitioners, so propose that assessments are done with prescriptions from a local general practice. 

Stewart Jessamine: The only person who can issue a standing order is a registered prescriber, so prescription from a general practitioner is recommended.

What are the implications of 2011 Immunisation Handbook authorised vaccinator requirements no longer being required for Pharmacists approved to administer reclassified vaccine?
Pharmacists administering reclassified vaccine need to meet approved vaccinator standards.  To deliver all other vaccines for an approved immunisation programme they will require authorisation.

Approved vaccinator:

Pharmacists who have passed an approved vaccinator training programme and have been assessed for vaccination technique competency and comply with the immunisation standards of the Ministry of Health may be approved by an Immunisation coordinator as an approved vaccinator to administer reclassified vaccines. Approval is for a period of two years from the date of the initial training and can be renewed subject to meeting the requirements in the 2011 Immunisation Handbook standard 1.2 & 1.4.

Authorised vaccinator:

A Director-General of Health or a Medical Officer of Health may authorise a person to administer a funded vaccine for the purposes of an approved immunisation programme. Authorisation is for a period of two years from the date of the initial training and can be renewed subject to meeting the requirements in the 2011 Immunisation Handbook.
Refer to recommendations one, two, three, five and ten.
Consistency of cold chain standards across the sector

Alison Van Wyk: Expect that pharmacists are audited the same way as everyone else for cold chain. 

Richard Hoskins: The Ministry needs to give thought to how the immunisation standards will be monitored. 

Alison Van Wyk: Pharmacists underwent cold chain audits through the local immunisation coordinator.

Pharmacists are assessed for cold chain as part of the approval process.  It was agreed that if a pharmacy has a non-pharmaceutical fridge that the Immunisation co-ordinator together with the pharmacist will develop a plan and timeframe to move to a pharmaceutical fridge as occurs with all vaccinators under current cold chain accreditation best practice.

Refer recommendation nine

How do we improve reporting of vaccinations given outside general practice? 

Essential that information is shared with general practices. Need strong signals from the Ministry about integration and good communication. All pharmacists must inform the general practitioner that their patient has been vaccinated either by email, fax.

Refer recommendation six
